Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting & Annual Organizational Election

November 1, 2023
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting on November 1, 2023, via zoom and at the St. Albans Town Hall at 6:30 PM.
	Supervisors Present:
Buermann, Bob – So. Hero
Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield

Getty, Jennifer – Fletcher             

Henry, Josie – Alburg
Kade, Barry – Montgomery – zoom

Lambert, Paul – Georgia – zoom
Supervisors Absent:
Tanya Dufresne – Berkshire

Richards, Jim - No. Hero

	Micheli, Carlo – Swanton - zoom

Peloubet, David – Sheldon

St. Francis, April – Highgate
Sturtevant, Brooks – Franklin

Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield 
Tuck, Joyce – Isle La Motte
Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town
Others Present:

John Leddy, Executive Director - zoom
Pam Bolster, Finance

Guests:  None



Full Board Meeting 
Chair Josie Henry called the meeting to order at 6:30 PM.  
1)   Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  
None
2)   Welcome, Introductions, Opening Remarks – Chair
Ms. Henry welcomed the board to the meeting.
3)  Public Comment:  None  
4)  Vote: Minutes of the August 2, 2023 NWSWD Board Meeting: 

Ms. Henry asked for a motion to approve the minutes of August 2, 2023.  Mr. Voegele made the motion to approve the minutes of August 2, 2023 as written.  Abstention due to absence by Mr. Beurmann.  All else were in favor and the motion passed.
5)  Staff Reports: 
1. Directors Report:
Mr. Leddy related to the board that drop off site preparations are getting ready for winter including uniform signage and reviewed the basic plan for that signage with the board.  A brief discussion of some acceptable recycling materials occurred.
He noted that we are advertising for the finance position and asked if any board members knew of anyone to send them the District as the opportunity to apply has not closed.
He asked if there were any questions in relation to his written report.  None were made.

2.   Finance Report:
Ms. Bolster briefly reviewed the FY24 Year to Date P&L.  She noted that drop off sites were doing well and surcharge income looked good.  She stated that all was normal for this point in the year.  In AR news she expressed the same difficulties with two of the haulers but progress is being made.  She stated that past due composting account collection attempts had been progressing well.

Ms. Bolster stated that there was a surplus from the FY23 Fiscal Year of $113,000.00 which came from a number of areas.  These are preliminary figures as while the field work for the audit has been done, the final audit figures have not been received.  She also noted that she did not anticipate to have final audit results until the February meeting.  At that time the board will be able to designate where any surplus should go.  She said that the new audit process was very different from what has been experienced before, with less one on one interaction.  She explained to the board the new audit process with this audit company in comparison to the old auditors process.
Ms. Bolster asked the board for their cooperation with the bank resolution that had been sent for e-signatures through email.  She noted that attempts to gain all signatures needed in person had not been successful.  She purchased Adobe Acrobat so she could set up signature collection in that manner.  It made it through the first 5 or 6 people then got held up.  She asked for all board members to please check their email and explained that it goes to one person at a time, once that person signs it is sent to the next person on the list.
Ms. Henry stated that it is VT Statute that the Chairperson of the Board can sign on behalf of other board members.  As well the District Charter indicates that this can be done.  Ms. Bolster said that she would approach People’s Trust about this to see what they say.  Ms. Bolster, Mr. Leddy and the Board felt that to be prudent, a vote should be held authorizing Ms. Henry to be allowed to sign for all members specifically in this instance for the Peoples Trust Banking Resolution that reflects current board members and signatories.  A motion was requested.  VOTE:  Mr. Voegele made a motion that Ms. Henry be authorized to sign documents on behalf of the NW VT Solid Waste District Board.  Mr. Buermann seconded the motion.  All were in favor and the motion passed. Ms. Henry will provide Ms. Bolster with documentation of the VT Statute of which Ms. Bolster will present along with these minutes and the NWSWD Charter to Peoples Trust to try to get this wrapped up.  Ms. Bolster also reviewed with the board that the current signatories will be Josie Henry, Chair of the Board, Jaimee Tibbits, Vice Chair of the Board, Mr. Leddy, Executive Director and Mr. Bolster, Finance Manager.
Ms. Bolst stated that the CD’s authorized by the board have only partially been completed.  The 100K with United Bank was quick and easy and has been opened.  The CD with the North Country Credit Union has been more difficult and has dragged on.  She has been waiting for a return call.  She was concerned about the rate being held. Board discussion ensued with it being stated that rates have actually increased.  It was suggested that we should check rates again and Ms. Bolster stated that this could actually be beneficial for the district.
6.)
Committee Reports:  

Finance Committee:  Draft FY25 Budget
Mr. Leddy stated that the committee had reviewed the draft FY25 Budget and agreed to present it to the full board.  He explained the budget process and what was reviewed to generate the FY25 figures including trends and averages.  We are as well examining and planning for Drop Off Site Trash Increases. Mr. Kade questioned the Composting Expense Line Item.  Discussion and explanations ensued, with an explanation as to what pays for the Composting Program both customers and a portion of the SWIP grant.  A discussion about the intent of passing on the composting program to a private entity occurred and Mr. Leddy explained why this was not the time to try to off load the program.  
Other notable discussions included surplus funds from FY22 which were added to Capital Maintenance.  Ms. Bolster stated that there were three things she would like the board to know about this draft budget.  It reflects the following price increases Municipal assessments from $1.20 to $1.30, the surcharge from $25.25 to $25.50, and an increase in bag pricing at the drop off sites.  This reflects the smaller scale annual increases that the board in previous years has suggested and supported.
An intense conversation ensued about line items with the increases, about justifying increases when the surplus was so high.  Planning for the future was stressed as justification of the increases but more in depth review should be done about that surplus.  This will be further discussed at the December meeting.  Ms. Bolster discussed the new Bond payment and what is worked into the FY25 budget.  The new bond payments will start within this budget but it will be only interest, not principal on the new bond as is the bond banks schedule.   So the line item for bond payments includes interest on the new bond, interest payments on the old bond but not the principal on the old bond which she requests be paid from our Surplus Funds.  Mr. Kade asked about paying of the old bond early to which Ms. Bolster stated that it did not benefit the district to do so as that interest is locked in and paid for no matter what.

A motion was requested to approve the Draft Budget to be presented at the December meeting.

Additional discussion ensued.  Ms. Henry asked that if the District were to take over the Alburgh Transfer Station how it would reflect in this budget.  Mr. Leddy stated that an amendment would need to be made to this budget to encompass that operation.

Ms. Tibbits explored with the board and staff the municipal assessment increase, the lack of past increases, as well as the latest requested increase.  It was noted by Ms. Bolster that there will be upcoming expenses due to this project that will need to be supported.
VOTE:  Mr. Buermann made a motion that the proposed budget be warned for the December 2023 meeting to continue the review process.  All were in favor and the motion passed. 
Building Committee:
Mr. Leddy said that the building committee reviewed the 

Mr. Leddy talked to the engineers who are on track to put the drawings together and on permitting issues so that we can go to bid in January 24.  As previously presented to the board he had been in discussions with VIS Construction Consultants to be an Owners Representative for this project.  An RFP was put out for this.  The District received one proposal from VIS for this.  The cost for this function is appx. 40K.  Discussion ensued about their function.  He will have further information at the December Meeting.
Operations Committee:

Did not meet but Mr. Leddy would like to schedule a meeting so they can start to move forward with the Alburgh Transfer Station operations.  Ms. St. Francis asked about information from the agreement with North Hero.  Mr. Leddy has been working on gathering that information.  The board worked on narrowing down a date that works for both staff, committee members and interested board members to visit the Alburgh Transfer Station and decided the 8th of November would work.

7.)  Other Business:  Ms. Tibbitts asked for information about the Health Care Plan for the new budget which was attached.  Ms. Bolster explained the BCBS increases and what other plans were reviewed as well as the decision to remain with the same Gold High Deductible plan.  This plan is best for employees, alleviating any undue burden in the case of a medical event.  The proposal does however reduce the .HSA payout to each employee which saves the district money while still covering any potential out of pocket expense for the employee.  BCBS combined the RX and Medical deductibles, in the past they were separate deductibles and this reduced the out of pocket maximum under this plan.
Board adjourned at 8:20PM
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